
 

SPECIAL CITY COUNCIL MEETING -- WORKSHOP 
5:00pm, Tuesday, June 13, 2023 

1207 Palm Boulevard, Isle of Palms, SC and  
broadcasted live on YouTube: https://www.youtube.com/user/cityofisleofpalms 

MINUTES 

1. Call to order 

Present: Council members Bogosian, Miars, Anderson, Ward, Streetman, Pierce, 
and Mayor Pounds 

Absent: Council members Hahn and Popson 

 Staff Present: Administrator Fragoso, Director Kerr, various department heads 

2. Citizens’ Comments  

Terri Haack of Wild Dunes, LLC, said her organization has been working diligently to mitigate 
the noise coming from the Sweetgrass Inn. She said additional measurements for their sound 
study will be taken on the weekend of June 24-26 and asked City Council to delay their vote on 
the noise ordinance until more data is collected. She said she agrees with the Public Safety 
Committee’s decision to recommend the vote be delayed and that the City engage its own sound 
engineer. She encouraged Council to use all available data in making its decision. 

Al Clouse’s comments are attached to these minutes. 

Laura Lovins, 5 Links Clubhouse Court, spoke to City Council about the environmental impact 
of septic tanks on the island. She mentioned the recent heavy storms and flooding that took a 
week to dissipate. She believes issues surrounding septic tanks need to be addressed by the 
Environmental Advisory Committee and the City Council. 

Tony Santiago, 60 Ocean Pointe, said that second homeowners who do not rent homes need to be 
properly named in the conversations about short-term rentals. He also said more information 
about traffic on the island is needed. He said he would like guardrails on short-term rentals and 
mentioned an article he wrote about it in the Island Eye.  

3. Special Presentations  

Presentation by Coastal Science & Engineering 

Stephen Traynum detailed the erosion occurring along the beach between 100 and 500 Ocean 
Boulevard. He said the area is more eroded now than it was in 2019. He said, “The good news is 
that there is still a lot of dune area between the structures, the majority of the houses, and the 
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high tide line.” However, there are two lots where the pools are within 20’ of the high tide line 
and that 20’ mark is where the State considers the erosion to be an emergency condition.  

He continued, “There is kind of two approaches. One is if there is an emergency condition, then 
owners or the City, if it is a significant enough area can apply for an emergency permit to either 
scrape sand to bring in from upland via truck or to install emergency sandbags to protect their 
property.” He believes there are two non-adjacent lots that would qualify for that. 

 He added, “The other option is a general permit measure that can be undertaken anytime. It 
doesn’t have to meet that general or emergency condition and that you can bring trucked in sand 
to try to rebuild the dune. And then the other you can also do sand fencing if there is a stable 
beach and if you’re not eroding, sand fencing can kind of help jump start the dunes.” 

The City has submitted an application for a general permit that would allow for it to bring in 
trucked-in sand that must be beach compatible. It will still be a few more weeks before that 
permit is received. Administrator Fragoso said that City Council will need to discuss who will 
cover the estimated cost of $200,000-$300,000 for the project. 

Mr. Traynum said the State has a policy “that they don’t want any seawalls built on the coast 
because they can negatively impact the beach system.” However, CSE believes that “seawalls 
are very good at protecting an upland private property if done in a kind of comprehensive plan 
where all properties are included and protected, and it is built to a design so that you can 
withstand storms.” 

He shared that the Army Corps of Engineers is considering doing a beneficial use project that 
could greatly benefit the area with the addition of “a couple hundred thousand” cubic yards of 
sand. They are hoping to have this project done in 2023 or early 2024. It would be paid for by the 
Army Corps. He said the City’s role in the project “would be just as a support for them, but there 
may be some actions that the City could take to help the project do a little better job in getting 
the beach to look like you want it.” Mr. Traynum said he would like to wait a little more before 
moving forward with any mitigation efforts to see how the Army Corps’ project comes together. 

Council Member Anderson expressed concern that homeowners would not want to be told to 
wait until next year for something to happen. She asked what homeowners could do at their own 
cost. Mr. Traynum replied, “They would be able to operate under the City’s general permit that 
you all have applied for to truck in sand as long as it is beach compatible and OCRM says yes, 
that sounds okay.” Homeowners would need to have the City’s permission to do so once the 
permit is issued in the next few weeks. CSE would monitor the movement and placement of any 
sand. 

MOTION: Council Member Bogosian made a motion to reorder the agenda to allow for 
the discussion of beach erosion at this time in the meeting. Mayor Pounds seconded the 
motion. The motion passed unanimously. 
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4.  Strategic Plan Policy Initiatives and Priorities 

B. Environmental 

i. Discussion of beach erosion between 100 and 500 Ocean Boulevard, City’s General 
Permit application for minor dune restoration and proposed amendments to the City Code 
to allow property owners to construct hard erosion control structures landward of the 
OCRM jurisdiction and critical area 

Council Member Bogosian said he would recommend that CSE put together a design to mitigate 
further erosion until the Army Corps of Engineer’s project is solidified. Council Member 
Anderson agreed. 

Mr. Traynum and Administrator Fragoso said plans including a phased or staggered approach to 
the mitigation would be available at City Council’s June 27 meeting.  

Council Member Bogosian said that the City’s lobbyists need to work on having beach 
renourishment funding put back in the State’s budget. Mayor Pounds agreed. 

Administrator Fragoso said, “For the record, I know some of you have asked this before in terms 
of how much money the City has in the Beach Preservation Fee fund. As a reminder, that fund or 
that 1% in Accommodations Tax revenue was adopted in 2015. Since then, it has generated to 
date $7.5 million and it generated about $1-$1.5 million in FY22.” 

4. Dashboard of City Operations 

Administrator Fragoso reported on the City’s vacancies: a Building and Licensing Clerk, nine 
BSOs, a Code Enforcement Officer, and a CDL Driver in Public Works. The new Finance 
Director will start in a few weeks.  

She noted that charges from the Police Department are trending up and parking tickets are 
trending down. However, she anticipates that will change next year with the outsourcing of 
parking. The Court docket is experiencing a year-over-year increase in the number of cases. 

She noted the calls for service received by the Fire Department include 33% of calls for 
automatic aid. Only 20 of those calls were attended by IOP personnel. Mt. Pleasant Fire 
Department answered 65 calls for service to the Isle of Palms. She is trying to get comparable 
data from Mt. Pleasant Fire Department. 

She noted that garbage collection is up a little. Upcoming events include the Farmer’s Market 
beginning this week, Community Narcan Training at the Recreation Center, Coffee with the 
Mayor, and the IOP Beach Run. 

Council Member Pierce asked for the license year to be added to the short-term rental chart. 

Administrator Fragoso shared, “The Public Works Stormwater Management report shows a lot 
of the efforts, in-house maintenance efforts that we have been doing on stormwater management, 
and that is something unique that we have started doing recently with the purchase of equipment 
that allows us to be more proactive in maintaining ditches and drains.” 
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Chief Cornett reviewed the new livability report. He said it will continue to be fine-tuned. 
Council Member Bogosian complimented the Code Enforcement Officer for the work he is 
doing. He asked if the department reviewed the reasons why a noise complaint would be 
considered unfounded. Chief Cornett said that all noise complaints are reviewed, and unfounded 
complaints are often noise that no longer exists by the time the police arrive and or children 
playing in a pool. 

Chief Cornett said that the increase in the volume of more severe charges is as a result of 
enforcement efforts of a full staff but also that this year seems to be busier than last year.  

5. Department Reports – in the meeting packet 

6. Strategic Plan Policy Initiatives and Priorities 

A. Livability 

i. Discussion of recommendation from the Public Safety Committee to defer action on 
a new noise ordinance until the City receives noise study report from Wild Dunes Resort 
and to consider hiring a noise consultant and/or city planer to advise the City on noise 
policy 

Council Member Anderson read a prepared statement about her participation in noise ordinance 
discussions, and it is attached to these minutes. 

Administrator Fragoso said that she is in the process of looking for people to speak to about 
noise ordinances. As there are not many people who do that, she is not sure how quickly she can 
fulfill the request of the Public Safety Committee. To that end, she and Chief Cornett have 
discussed officers taking decibel level readings throughout the season to collect additional data 
points.  

Council Member Bogosian asked what additional information a noise consultant could provide to 
the City and believes Council should make a decision about the noise ordinance. Council 
Member Miars agreed. Council Member Ward said the recommendation is to defer action, but 
that Council members could vote against that recommendation. 

ii. Discussion of Ordinance 2023-02 to regulate e-bikes and battery assisted motorized 
skateboard on the beach 

Council Member Ward said the Public Safety Committee offers no additional changes to this 
ordinance. Chief Cornett said they have only received a few complaints about the e-bikes in the 
past, but there have been more complaints recently.  

Council members Pierce and Miars believe more restrictions are necessary. Mayor Pounds said 
changes can be made at Second Reading. 
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iii. Discussion of 2022 final report of short-term rentals and 2023 year-to-date short-
term rental licenses issued 

Administrator Fragoso said the short-term rental reports reflect the number of dwelling units 
provided by the County. That number will be updated later in the year when new data is 
available. 

As of 4/30/2022, 1805 short-term rental licenses were issued, 89% of which were 6% properties. 
Staff is continuing to analyze the gross revenues as they are tied to the accommodations tax 
revenue and hopes to have that clarified by the June 27 meeting. 

Council Member Pierce would like to see a breakdown between second homes and 6% short-
term rentals. 

As of 6/9/2023, 1633 short-term rental licenses had been issued. An additional 9 have been 
identified by RentalScape, and 56 more have applied but not yet paid.  

Both Administrator Fragoso and Director Kerr said it is difficult to make assumptions about 
trends in short-term rental licenses at this point in time. Council Member Streetman said Council 
had agreed to oversight of the trends and is in favor of continung to keep an eye on these 
licenses. 

B. Environmental   

ii. Discussion of recommendation from the Planning Commission to approve proposal 
from Seamon & Whiteside for the development of a Sea Level Rice Adaptation Plan 

Director Kerr reviewed the process used by the Planning Commission to make this 
recommendation to City Council to approve the proposal from Seamon & Whiteside for the 
development of a Sea Level Rise Adaptation Plan. Administrator Fragoso said City Council 
could accept the bid for $35,300, which is higher than the $20,000 budgeted amount or asked 
Seamon & Whiteside to revise the scope of the plan. She also noted that the plan will be paid for 
out of the City’s Beach Preservation Fund. 

C. Public Services 

i. Update on RFP process to hire a parking vendor for the island for the 2024 beach 
season 

Administrator Fragoso said the RFP has been issued and is due June 30. Staff has reached out to 
six firms. There is a mandatory pre-bid meeting on June 16. 

ii. Discussion of timeline of the Waterway Boulevard Pedestrian Path Elevation project 
and options 

Administrator Fragoso said the State FEMA office has identified this project as a top priority and 
she fully expects the funding to be awarded to the City in the first quarter of 2024. The grant 
covers 90% of the cost plus $54,000 in management costs. 



City Council Workshop, 6/13/2023 
 

6 
 

She also reported that they were able to adjust their application to include $157,000 for 
engineering costs and $20,000 for permitting, which means the City is able to move forward with 
those two processes prior to the award of the grant and not lose any eligibility of the grant. 

She added, “The only difference is we have to follow Federal procurement guidelines before 
engaging an engineering firm to start that work” which means the City cannot sole source the 
work to Thomas & Hutton despite their help developing the project. Staff will begin the 
procurement process in the next couple of weeks.  

She reminded Council that the costs of the project are included in FY24 if for some reason the 
City is not awarded grant funds. 

iii. Discussion of recommendation from the Public Services & Facilities Committee to 
approve the proposal from Applied Technology Management for the engineering design 
and permitting of marina dredging project 

Administrator Fragoso said this was the only proposal received for this project and she 
recommends the Council’s approval of the bid. She said that while the budgeted amount was 
$50,000, the City received a $1.5 million grant fully funding the project. 

D. Personnel 

Discussion of Ordinance 2023-09 to clarify position of City Attorney and to include 
provisions for the appointment of City Prosecutor 

Administrator Fragoso clarified, “This essentially allows the City to, it just clarifies that the City 
Council has the ability to hire either an individual as City Attorney or a firm, which is the 
direction we recently went to. The only addition here is we are codifying that it is City Council’s 
appointment for the City Prosecutor. That was not included in the ordinance and we believe that 
it is important that it is rather an attorney that is hired by the City Administrator.” 

E. Other items for discussion 

i. Discussion of Ordinance 2023-10 to authorize the City to enter into an 
intergovernmental agreement related to the South Carolina Local Revenue Services, to 
participate in one or more local revenue service programs, to execute and deliver one or 
more participant program supplements and other matters 

Administrator Fragoso said this ordinance is cleanup on the part of MASC. There are no changes 
to the administration of any of these programs, only name changes.  

ii. Discussion and consideration of 2023 surfing lessons application from Kai Dilling, 
Sol Surfers 

Administrator Fragoso said Mr. Dilling is requesting his application be voted on at this meeting 
instead of the June 27 meeting so he can begin lessons. 
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MOTION: Council Member Ward made a motion to suspend the rules of order to allow 
for discussion and action on this application. Council Member Miars seconded the motion. 
The motion passed unanimously. 

Council Member Miars stated that Mr. Dilling thought he had done all he needed to do to teach 
lessons on the beach this summer. Mayor Pounds expressed concern that Mr. Dilling was told the 
proper path for action on the matter, but he went around staff to a Council member to have a vote 
ahead of the regular Council meeting. Administrator Fragoso said there will be one deadline for 
all applications next season. 

Council members Bogosian and Streetman expressed concern about setting a precedent for 
voting on matters during a workshop.  

MOTION: Council Member Miars made a motion to approve Mr. Dilling’s surf lesson 
application. Council Member Ward seconded the motion. A vote was taken on the motion 
as follows: 

  Ayes: Bogosian, Miars, Ward, Anderson, Pierce, Pounds 
  Nays: Streetman 

The motion passed 6-1. 

iii. Discussion of Lowvelo Reception on June 22, 2023 

Council Member Streetman invited all Council members to the Lowvelo Reception on June 22 at 
5:30pm to learn more about Lowvelo and the event. 

7. Financial Review 

A. Financial Statements and Project Worksheets 

Director Suggs said General Fund revenues are at 96% and are trending ahead of budget. General 
Fund expenditures are at 92%, which is on target. The City will not spend as much as budgeted 
in FY23 mainly due to the remaining costs of Phase 3 Drainage, which have been re-budgeted 
into FY24.  

Property taxes, business licenses, rental licenses, and building permits are over budget. The City 
is forecasted to beat the revenue budget by about $2 million. Expenditures will be approximately 
$6-800,000 over budget. She said, “All funds will bring in more revenue than they have 
expenditures, so we should see a buildup of all fund balances.” 

The City has approximately $39 million in cash deposits earning interest at 5.27% in May.  

The City will make its final payment on the Recreation Center in June, bringing the debt service 
millage down in September.  

Director Suggs said, “The marina restaurant has now been operating for a full year. The lease 
requires, you might recall this, a statement from a CPA confirming gross revenue. The tenant has 
submitted a proposed list of agreed upon procedures that their CPA would perform to meet this 
requirement. The staff shared the proposal with our CPA, which is Veris and with Brian Kitts to 
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get their opinion. They feel that what the tenant is proposing is adequate and the staff agrees.” 
More information will be provided to the Council prior to the June 27 meeting for their 
consideration. 

Administrator Fragoso added, “The reason we are doing this is the report that we would get from 
them does not include the specific language that the lease includes. Remember the lease was 
written by a real estate attorney, not a CPA firm. So I just want to make sure that under my 
purview we are enforcing these leases to the T, and I just want to get buy-in from Council that 
this document and this report that they are provided to the City to meet the least requirements is 
acceptable to the City and would be acceptable for the entire length of the lease.” 

Director Suggs said there has not been much activity in tourism revenues in the last month. The 
Municipal ATAX for April is low because the County is overwhelmed by business licenses and 
changes in management. The City expects to receive approximately $467,000 from them next 
month, which is an 8% increase over 2021. Hospitality tax remains strong and is 20% over last 
year. Local Option Sales Tax is 10% ahead of last year.  

There was no activity on the project worksheets in May. 

8. Procurement  

A. Approval of purchase of 16 ballistic vests for Fire Department personnel in an 
amount not to exceed $28,000 to be funded by the $150,000 approved allocation to enhance 
emergency response and beach safety 

Administrator Fragoso said this purchase was discussed with the Public Safety Committee, 
recommended by the Fire Department, and by Administration. 

B. Approval of purchase of four tide valves for Merritt Boulevard (two valves), 
Driftwood Lane, and Carolina Boulevard in an amount not to exceed $35,520 to be funded 
by drainage contingency 

Administrator Fragoso said the meeting packet includes a memo justifying this as a sole source 
contract as there are only two manufacturers for these valves and the one recommended by staff 
is easier to maintain and clean. They will be installed 5-10 days following Council approval. 

9. Capital Projects Update 

Administrator Fragoso said there has not been much activity to report on the capital projects and 
referred Council members to the slides in the meeting packet. She said no major comments were 
received regarding the public dock, so permits are likely to be released. 

10. Legislative Report  

Mayor Pounds reported, “We do have about $1.5 million for drainage, half a million for some 
ADA boardwalks that are still in the budget, subject to the Governor’s veto. Those numbers are 
so small I can’t even image they would raise to the level. So hopefully we’ll get good news on 
that in the next few weeks or so.” 
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11. Adjournment 

Council Member Streetman made a motion to adjourn, and Council Member Ward seconded the 
motion. The meeting adjourned at 7:32pm. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Nicole DeNeane 
City Clerk 






















